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DECISION

Meeting 10 April 2012
Complaint 12/055



Complainant: J. McCormick



Advertisement: Wellington Institute of Technology (WelTec)
Complaint: The website advertisement (www.weltec.ac.nz) included a group of builders making a sign that stated: “BUILD YOUR FUTURE”. Underneath the picture the advertisement stated, in part:

“Get qualified for the 2012 New Zealand building boom. Gain practical skills that employers will be looking for.
…
30,000
Newly qualified, skilled construction trades workers will be need”

Experts agree there is going to be a skills shortage in the construction industry and skilled construction workers will be in high demand nationwide.”

Complainant, J. McCormick, said:

Although there is likely to be a significant amount of building work in Christchurch in the coming years this is isolated to one region of the country and the cities future is still uncertain given recent after shocks. Also overall building consents were at the lowest level in 46 years and the industry has been in a depressed state since 2007. 

By implying that Wintec's trade program will make students ready for "the 2012 building boom" the institution is implying there will be a great deal of work for its trade certificate graduates. However this is false advertising as a so-called building boom is not a certainty and experts can only be reasonably confident this may take place in a single region of the country. Therefore Wintec is in no position to make these claims. they also fail to provide any references for the figures they quote or how these relate to the normal level of activity in the industry. They are basically saying study a trade at Wintec and you will lots or work opportunities and make lots of money. Boom is a very loaded term in this context. The dictionary states this means, "a period of rapid economic growth, prosperity, high wages and prices, and relatively full employment". How can Wintec be sure of this? As we all know industry prospects can change rapidly at any time and at present the world is in a state of great economic uncertainty. 

Secondly trades students must complete an extended training program as an apprentice following their studies. They must find an available apprenticeship and will not be qualified for a further 3 to 5 years.

How can they be ready to cash in on a 2012 building boom. What about the prospects of students when they are actually qualified in several years time. 

Basically it wrong for any training provider to imply there students are heading for a future of prosperity when they have know way of knowing this will be the case. You do not see this sort of language used by other institutions in my experience.
The Chairman ruled that the following provisions were relevant: 

Code of Ethics

Basic Principle 4: All advertisements should be prepared with a due sense of social responsibility to consumers and to society.

Rule 2: Truthful Presentation - Advertisements should not contain any statement or visual presentation or create an overall impression which directly or by implication, omission, ambiguity or exaggerated claim is misleading or deceptive, is likely to deceive or mislead the consumer, makes false and misleading representation, abuses the trust of the consumer or exploits his/her lack of experience or knowledge. (Obvious hyperbole, identifiable as such, is not considered to be misleading).

The Advertiser, Wellington Institute of Technology (WelTec), said:
I refer to your letter …  regarding correspondence received from J. McCormick regarding WelTec's "Build Your Future" website advertisement with particular reference to the phrase: "Get qualified for the 2012 New Zealand building boom."
WelTec has a duty to present information to students and stakeholders truthfully and in a socially responsible manner. This is mandated by legislation and our own rules and I note is consistent with the Advertising Code of Practice included with your letter.

Context relevant to complaint

The Wellington Institute of Technology is a tertiary education provider with campuses based in Wellington, Auckland and Christchurch. Trades training is offered at our Petone campus and other sites in the Wellington region.

As part of the government's "Skills for Canterbury" strategy WelTec was selected to deliver additional training places in trades programmes. This government intervention policy, led by the Tertiary Education Commission, is designed to assist with the rebuild of Christchurch. Experts have also indicated the need for more workers in the construction industry to meet forecast demand for people with trades skills resulting from leaky buildings (estimated at 42,000 leaky homes around the country), and to catch-up with the pent up demand for new houses due to a slowdown in the construction industry in recent years.

Undertakings to students

WelTec prides itself on producing graduates who are work-ready and have the skills demanded by employers. We make no assurances that students will get jobs. We do say that we will provide students with the "right skills that employers are looking for" and this is a fundamental tenet of the programmes we offer.

Source material for advertisement

WelTec, in promoting its training for the construction trades, includes the following comment in its advertising material, "Experts agree there is going to be a skills shortage in the construction industry and skilled construction workers will be in high demand nationwide." The anticipated timeframe for an increase in activity in the building and construction industry has been referred to by economists and industry experts as starting mid to third quarter 2012 (JP Morgan refers to a "boom in construction activity" later in 2012). The following reference points assisted WelTec to develop its advertising material:

· The Canterbury Employment & Skills Board (CESB) who estimated in August 2011 that 30,000 extra workers would be needed for the $30 billion Canterbury earthquake rebuild. Further to this in December 2011 CESB released a report which indicated that, depending on which scenario applied, between 13,000 and 48,000 workers would be required for the rebuild alone;

· The Emigration Group which is seeking 30,000 skilled construction workers, professionals, trades people and engineers to help with the rebuild programme in the Canterbury region;

· The Building and Construction Industry Training Organisation which notes on its website that $70 billion worth of building work needs to be completed over the next five years. This is to deal with the 10,000 houses that need to be rebuilt in Canterbury, $12 million of leaking building remedial work and almost three years of building 5,000 houses less than what is needed for population growth;

· The Reserve Bank governor Alan Bollard, quoted in March 2011, when he said that the Canterbury rebuild should trigger a building boom; and

· Department of Labour estimates of 24,000 construction-related workers and 12,000 non- construction-related workers required to address a shortfall in the industry.

The above represents a small sample of the external views of experts. When we developed our advertising campaign we took these views into consideration and relied on this information to develop our advertising material. As noted above we refer to the view of experts in our advertising material.

Advertising agency

In terms of your query regarding an advertising agency I can confirm that the advertisement, including wording, was developed by WelTec staff. Assistance for the creative imagery for the advertisement was provided by an external agency, but under our direction.

Deliberation

The Complaints Board carefully read all correspondence in relation to the complaint, and viewed a copy of the advertisement. It noted that the Complainant specifically believed the advertisement was misleading on two accounts. First, the Complainant said that the statement “Get qualified for the 2012 New Zealand Building boom” was misleading as the forecast building boom was not a certainty. The Complainant also said that the advertisement implied that there would be work for graduates after the 3-5 year apprenticeship which the Complainant says is too late for the graduates to be part of.  
The Chairman directed the Complaints Board to consider the advertisement with reference to Basic Principle 4 and Rule 2 of the Code of Ethics. This required the Complaints Board to consider whether or not the advertisement contained anything which, either directly or by implication, was likely to deceive or mislead the consumer and if it had been prepared with a due sense of social responsibility to consumers and to society.
As in all cases, the Complaints Board said that where a claim in an advertisement was challenged by a complainant, the onus fell on the Advertiser to provide the Complaints Board with substantiation of that claim.

The Complaints Board noted the Advertiser’s response where it stated: “Experts agree there is going to be a skills shortage in the construction industry and skilled construction workers will be in high demand nationwide." The Complaints Board then turned to the sources provided by the Advertiser to support the claims made for the ongoing requirement for qualified tradesmen which included:  

· The Canterbury Employment & Skills Board (CESB) who estimated in August 2011 that 30,000 extra workers would be needed for the $30 billion Canterbury earthquake rebuild. Further to this in December 2011 CESB released a report which indicated that, depending on which scenario applied, between 13,000 and 48,000 workers would be required for the rebuild alone;

· The Emigration Group which is seeking 30,000 skilled construction workers, professionals, trades people and engineers to help with the rebuild programme in the Canterbury region;

· The Building and Construction Industry Training Organisation which notes on its website that $70 billion worth of building work needs to be completed over the next five years. This is to deal with the 10,000 houses that need to be rebuilt in Canterbury, $12 million of leaking building remedial work and almost three years of building 5,000 houses less than what is needed for population growth;

· The Reserve Bank governor Alan Bollard, quoted in March 2011, when he said that the Canterbury rebuild should trigger a building boom; and

· Department of Labour estimates of 24,000 construction-related workers and 12,000 non- construction-related workers required to address a shortfall in the industry.

The Complaints Board noted that the Advertiser had stated that the ‘building boom’ was predicted “as starting mid to third quarter 2012,” and it was satisfied that the Advertiser had provided enough expert evidence to indicate that a building boom was likely and that there would be an ongoing requirement for tradesmen into the future.

In light of these observations, the Complaints Board found that the advertisement was not likely to deceive or mislead the consumer and as such, was prepared with the due sense of responsibility. Therefore, the Complaints Board found that the advertisement was not in breach of Basic Principle 4 or Rule 2 of the Code of Ethics.

Accordingly, the Complaints Board ruled to not uphold the complaint.

Decision: Complaint Not Upheld
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